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REPORT OF THE REVIEW GROUP ON THE ROLE OF THE GENERAL SECRETARY OF THE METHODIST CHURCH

INTRODUCTION

1. The role of General Secretary of the Methodist Church/Secretary of the Conference was agreed by the Methodist Conference in 2002. This development came in response to recommendations from the Methodist Council after consideration of a report, Leadership in the Methodist Church, the work of a Task Group addressing a Memorial submitted to the Methodist Conference in 2000. The Rev David Deeks was appointed General Secretary of the Methodist Church/Secretary of the Conference by the Methodist Conference in 2003.

REVIEW PROCESS

2. In October 2006 the Methodist Council approved the appointment of a review group, charged with the task of reviewing the General Secretary role. The group was asked to consult: the members of the Connexional Leadership Team; Ms Susan Howdle, who chaired the group which drew up the final job description/person specification of the General Secretary and appointed the present General Secretary; the Rev David Reddish, who chaired the report Leadership in the Methodist Church (2002). The group’s terms of reference included the contexts of the ‘Team Focus’ process (creating a smaller senior strategic leadership group for the Connexional Team) and the Connexional consultation on What sort of Bishops?, and its work has taken place against the background of continuing conversation about the nature of oversight in the Methodist Church, the ‘Priorities of the Methodist Church’ and the respective roles and tenure in office of the President and Vice-President of the Conference.

3. The review group has discharged its responsibilities by meeting Ms Susan Howdle and the Rev David Reddish; by consulting members of the Connexional Leadership Team, the Methodist Council, the Strategy and Resources Committee, the Policy Support and Research Unit, Past Presidents and Past Vice-Presidents of the Conference, members of the inter-denominational “General Secretaries” group and others with relevant experience of the operation of the General Secretary since 2003; and by discussing the role with the Rev David Deeks. 

4. The review group built on the report Leadership in the Methodist Church (2002) to create a set of questions to evaluate the role (Appendix A). There were twenty-nine personal responses and three group responses to the questions. Taken together with the conversations noted above the process has produced both principal and supplementary conclusions.

PRINCIPAL CONCLUSION

5. The role of General Secretary: responses show that the role of General Secretary has worked well to combine “spiritual and moral leadership as well as leadership in the most effective way of managing the resources”, the aim of the post as set out in the report Leadership in the Methodist Church (2002). The position of the General Secretary enables a wider overview of the work of the Connexion to be taken by someone who also has specific detailed knowledge of the resources available in the Connexional Team. This facilitates the development of vision that is realistic and achievable. The role has further enabled the Church to unite in one shared message as seen specifically in the development of the “Our Calling” and “Priorities of the Methodist Church” initiatives. 

SUPPLEMENTARY CONCLUSIONS
6. Relationship with the Presidency:

(i)
Some respondents drew attention to the relationship between the roles of the General Secretary and the President of the Conference, some advocating a longer-term Presidency exercising a joint leadership with the General Secretary while others warned against this. We have sought to understand the drivers behind the proposal for a longer-term Presidency, sensing a frustration with the pace of change (for some too slow, for others too fast), insecurities in the context of changing ways of working, and the sheer scale of demands placed on a mission-focused church. Having duly weighed the arguments, the review group unanimously recommends that such a proposal for joint leadership should, for at least the medium term, be resisted. We found much evidence with regard to the role of General Secretary of remarkable progress in bringing disparate strands together, of creative bridge-building, and of developing and articulating a clear vision and strategy. It is important to continue to build on the greater clarity that having one single focal point for initiating and directing change has brought to Methodism.

(ii)
It is, in our view, vital that the role of the President of the Conference be kept as a role which is distinct from but complementary to that of the General Secretary. Inevitably the latter has to handle many highly controversial and divisive issues. A very important strength of the Presidency is its ambassadorial capacity, to affirm and encourage. The post holders need to trust each other and liaise closely while  the General Secretary needs to “hold the circle” (Leadership in the Methodist Church: 7). Insight emerges from contact with many voices and  the current one-year Presidency brings many valuable two-way encounters from across the connexion.  It also offers scope for the articulation of particular themes and has the potential to catch anything significant that might be in danger of being lost.

(iii)
We particularly wish to draw attention to the impact of any changes to the Presidency on the role of the Vice-President of the Conference and, indeed, to the whole lay membership of the Methodist Church. It was clear from the responses that there are important underlying issues here which Methodism needs to address. There is already a significant imbalance between lay and ordained in the senior leadership of the Church, which many respondents (both ordained and lay) identified as working to the detriment of the Church and its mission. The Vice-President of the Conference has come to represent an affirmation of the lay dimension but it was clear from comments received that some believe that the contribution the Vice-President brings is under-valued through the way the current senior leadership arrangements work.  The review group believes that holding together lay and ordained leadership is an important Methodist principle for all areas of the Church’s life and recommends that the Council Reference Group on Leadership set up by the Methodist Council at its meeting in January 2007 takes this issue forward.

7. Understanding of the role of the General Secretary: some responses revealed significant misunderstandings about the role of the General Secretary.

(i) 
Overview and oversight:  There is, among some, an underestimation of the degree to which the post-holder is charged with having an overview of the whole Methodist Church. The role is clearly defined in Standing Order 302(2):

‘The General Secretary shall be responsible for leading the development of the vision, mission and strategy of the Church, and shall be the executive leader of a management and leadership team, comprising also the Co-ordinating Secretaries, the District Chairs and the Warden of the Methodist Diaconal Order.’ 

It is therefore clear where responsibility for initiating and directing change lies. The role has also enabled the better processing of work for the Methodist Council and timetabling for the Methodist Conference. However, there should be continuing work on developing collaborative leadership at all levels throughout the Connexion, ensuring that valuable perspectives are shared and celebrated in the emergence of an agreed strategy. Yet it is vital that there should be one single focus, with the General Secretary, for the final statement and executive leadership of that strategy. There must not be confusion as to where ultimate decision-taking lies. The current structure has done much to diminish the confusions generated by different “loci” of decision-making in the past. We need to guard against re-inventing separate “offices” or power blocs. 

In this connection the review group notes that the existence of a General Secretary has facilitated the uniting of various diverse parts of the Church’s work. In particular the Conference Office and other parts of the Connexional Team have been given greater coherence. The General Secretary has also played a key role in the creation and maintenance of the Connexional Leadership Team, which has enabled the development of a more unified connexional leadership. Unfortunately, despite the express definition of the role, it seems to be poorly understood in some quarters. The review group believes that the General Secretary does and should play the major role in ensuring that there is one unified system of senior leadership in the Church - including the Presidency - and that all parties are able to play their full and appropriate part in this.

(ii) 
Multiplicity of roles: The combining of several roles in the one office has not been equally understood or accepted by all.  Some suggest that there is a conflict of roles in combining the responsibilities of the Secretary of the Conference with those of General Secretary, creating tension between the defending of Standing Orders and the initiation of change; other respondents appear to see the role as primarily that of managing the Connexional Team; while still others speak of the desirability of greater distance between the General Secretary and the Connexional Team. There is also confusion among several groups as to whom the General Secretary is representing when he speaks. The original vision of the role does not appear to have permeated to all quarters. 

This may not have been helped by the fact that the role of the Secretary of the Conference is not clearly defined in The Constitutional Practice and Discipline of the Methodist Church; instead the Secretary of the Conference is given a number of functions. Those functions include stationing and discipline responsibilities and that fact, perhaps more than any other, has given rise to the perception that the office of Secretary of the Conference is one of considerable power and influence. The boundaries, however, are ill-defined and for lay people in particular it is hard to form a clear understanding of the place of the Secretary of the Conference in Methodist structures. 

The concern regarding the combination of these roles may also reflect the issue of accountability.  The members of the Connexional Team are all accountable ultimately to the Methodist Conference and in the past that accountability was represented on a day-to-day basis by the Secretary of the Conference.  With the combination of roles some may ask to whom the General Secretary is then accountable.  

In the light of the responses received the review group has formed the view that there is a need for much greater clarity within the Connexion about the roles of General Secretary of the Methodist Church and Secretary of the Conference and furthermore about how these responsibilities are now delegated. The uncertainties point, in the mind of the review group, in the direction of greater efforts at this stage to ensure that there is a clear general understanding of the existing roles and of where authority has been delegated and also of the accountability structures for the General Secretary.                                            

 (iii) 
Burden of work: A further concern which relates to how the role of General Secretary of the Methodist Church is understood is the perception of many that it is an unacceptably burdensome one. Some argue that it is impossible to be equally General Secretary/leader of the whole Church and General Secretary/leader of the Connexional Team at the same time. It is thought that the range of skills demanded by the diverse tasks of leading the Church as a voluntary organisation and managing the Connexional Team as a set of employees is too much to expect of one person, although several respondents comment on how well this has been executed by the present post-holder. The review group notes that these issues are being taken up in the review of the Connexional Team and commends the approach taken. Overall, we believe that some of the concerns which have been expressed would be allayed if there were a clearer understanding of the roles, a better appreciation of how they may be made more manageable and how the post-holder might be given more adequate support through the use of the power to delegate. In due course one simple title, e.g. General Secretary instead of General Secretary and Secretary of the Conference, may be helpful. The review group concludes that careful consideration should be given in the Team Focus process to identifying clearly the office-holders to whom the authority of the General Secretary or the Secretary of the Conference is delegated and the extent of the delegated authority which is given. 

8. Perceived strengths of the present structure: in visiting the Districts on a regular basis the General Secretary has been able to forge closer links between the senior leadership of the Church and District officers; the General Secretary’s Reports to the Methodist Conference have been greatly valued, as has the way in which various areas of the Church’s life have been heard; the advice, help and support provided by the General Secretary and the Conference Office were particularly appreciated by the District Chairs; the knowledgeable overview of Methodism brought by the General Secretary is greatly valued by ecumenical colleagues, who regard this as contributing to greater ecumenical understanding and co-operation. 

9. Perceived weaknesses of the present structure: 

(i)
Concern was expressed about the lack of understanding in the circuits and districts about the role of the General Secretary.  The point was also made that the creation of the office had not raised the profile of the Methodist Church nationally as some had hoped it would do. These matters were not recognised as problems by those who regarded the role as enabling the Connexional Team to do its work well, whereas for those looking for a broader role for the General Secretary in bringing leadership to the whole Church, they were problematic.

(ii)
There is a perception amongst some that the current structural situation results in the General Secretary working more closely with one section of the Church’s leadership than with others, resulting in a decrease in critical distance towards that section’s work. The Joint Secretaries Group, in particular, has become more coherent and stronger under the leadership of the General Secretary but may now need to be seen as distinct. In addition there is a perception that closeness to the Team can be interpreted as entailing distance from the districts, resulting in distrust from the latter quarter, although it seems to the review group that this is becoming much less of a problem than was the case initially.  

(iii)
In the balance of spiritual leadership and management, it was generally recognised that the current need for major change within the Church structures has made it necessary for the first General Secretary to focus largely on directing and managing change within the Connexional Team. However, it was suggested that there is need for wider spiritual leadership across the whole of the Church and for less of a focus on management. At the same time others suggested that a strong management focus would continue to be required in order to enable the proposed changes to be securely established. 

10. Lay appointment: many respondents were in favour of the appointment being open to a lay person. However, the nature of the response was generally linked to the issue of whether the role of the General Secretary as currently understood might be divided. Those wishing to boost the management aspect of the role were more open to the position being filled by a lay person with expertise in this area. Those desiring to increase the level of wider Church leadership stressed the need for theological ability. Several argued that, whoever was appointed, the work of the Secretary of the Conference should continue to be undertaken by an ordained person, as required under current Standing Orders, due to the way in which a significant portion of that work concerned presbyters and deacons and had a pastoral dimension. Linked to this it was suggested that the ordained Secretary of the Conference represented the connection of ordained ministers to the Methodist Conference as expressed in their original “reception into full connexion”. The point was also made that at present the General Secretary should continue to be an ordained person to retain the trust and confidence of the range of senior leaders and for ecumenical progress. It was generally felt to be important to keep a strand of ordained leadership among the senior leaders of the Church.

11. Overall the review group notes that the introduction of a General Secretary has been a significant and positive development in the life of the Methodist Church. The role has entailed a movement towards recognising the need for the senior leadership of the Church to hold together strategic management skills with the traditional pastoral and prophetic skills of the presbyter.  There has also been a shift from the sense that we elect our most senior leaders to one in which we select that leader.  This is a shift in our tradition and the Church would do well to consider how it can keep the link with the wider body of its membership while pursuing this route.  The role of General Secretary has only been in place for four years and with one incumbent.  The Church is generally going through a period of rapid change and would benefit from stability in the senior structure and a longer period of time in which to establish the role before contemplating any major changes.  

RECOMMENDATIONS

The review group recommends:

i.
that the Methodist Conference appoint a General Secretary of the Methodist Church/Secretary of the Conference in 2008. It recognises that this may be an interim appointment to help establish the new structures proposed for the Connexional Team;

ii.
that the structural position of the General Secretary be such that s/he is seen to relate to all areas of senior leadership within the Church, i.e. District Chairs, Warden of the Methodist Diaconal Order, Connexional Team and Presidency;

iii. that the General Secretary be released from day to day management of the Connexional Team, as is suggested in the Team Focus report, and the detailed management be undertaken by those dedicated to the task. However, the General Secretary should also maintain as much knowledge and understanding of the nature of the Team as possible to maintain the development of realistic vision;

iv. that the job description/person specification be reconsidered and revised if necessary to ensure that it meets the need for clarity and focus for the role, including a sufficient emphasis on inspirational leadership for the whole Church;

v. that the relationship with the President and Vice-President be reviewed and developed, so that they work together more closely to present shared vision and energise the Church.

vi. That for the time being, as the General Secretary will remain the Secretary of the Conference, the appointment should continue to be a presbyteral one, but that the offices or posts of those to whom the authority of the General Secretary or the Secretary of the Conference is delegated (as discussed in paragraph 7(iii) above) should be open to all people, regardless of status, as is the position with the present co-ordinating secretaries.  This would most effectively secure the best performance of the job to be done

David Willie (Chair)

Elizabeth Ovey

Roberta Topham

Anthea Turner

Martin Wellings.

Appendix A: Questionnaire used for consultation
REVIEW OF THE ROLE OF GENERAL SECRETARY OF THE METHODIST CHURCH

The Methodist Council has appointed a group to review the role of General Secretary of the Methodist Church. The group is asked to report to the Council in March 2007. It has to consult: the members of the Connexional Leadership Team; Ms Susan Howdle, who chaired the group which drew up the job description/person specification and appointed the present General Secretary; Rev David Reddish, who chaired the group which produced the report Leadership in the Methodist Church (2002). However, the review group has decided to consult as widely as possible. As part of the consultation, responses are invited to the questions below. Responses should be returned to Rev David Willie (details below) by Monday 5 February 2007, although each member of the group is willing to be contacted. Responses will be held in confidence.

Members of the review group will welcome comments beyond the scope of these questions, but remind respondents that the group’s remit is to review the role of General Secretary, not the post-holder.

This review comes at a time when the Methodist Church is considering the nature of its leadership more widely as in The Nature of Oversight report and specifically in relation to other Church traditions as in the report What sort of bishops? It is recognised that the results of the current review may be of an interim nature.

Review Group

Rev David Willie (Chair), 29 Drury Lane, Dore, Sheffield S17 3GG (Tel.0114 236 9066: email – ddatdore@tesco.net).

Ms Elizabeth Ovey, 3 Groomfield Close, Franciscan Road, Tooting, London SW17 8DH (Tel.020 8767 8555: email – eovey@radcliffechambers.com).

Rev Roberta Topham, 47 Leadhall Lane, Harrogate HG2 9NJ (Tel.01423 870977: email – roberta.topham@ntlworld.com).

Ms Anthea Turner, 161 St Nicolas Park Drive, Nuneaton CV11 6EH (Tel.02476 347142: email – Antheaturn@aol.com).

Rev Martin Wellings, 53 Oxford Road, Kidlington OX5 2BP (Tel. 01865 373958: email – martin@wellingsmethodist.fsnet.co.uk
Questions

1. In what way(s) does the role of General Secretary of the Methodist Church impact on you and your work?
2. In your experience of the role, what has worked well? What has worked less well? (You may find it helpful to reflect on strengths, weaknesses, opportunities and threats in the present arrangements).

3. Can you offer suggestions for developing the role? If so, what?

4. What sorts of development would generate energy and build confidence “in the Church as a faith community and a mission organisation”?

5. Would it affect you if the General Secretary were to be a lay person? Please explain and give reasons for your answer.

6. Any other comments?

Please return completed forms, preferably be email, to ddatdore@tesco.net
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